Pierce County Fire Chiefs Association
Meeting Minutes

February 1, 2007
Call to Order

President Doug Willis called the Pierce County Fire Chiefs Association meeting to order at 11:30 a.m. at Central Pierce Fire & Rescue.  The following were present:

Alan Predmore, Buckley FD
Randy Shelton, Orting FD
Kelvin Johnson, Puyallup FD
Ruth Obadal, Puyallup FD
Pat Donovan, Puyallup FD

Jeff Jensen, Tacoma FD
Rick Bleecker, PCFD #3

Dave Dupille, PCFD #3
Jim Sharp, PCFD #3

Stephen Murphy, PCFD #3
Bob Black, PCFD #5

Eric Watson, PCFD #5
Jack Andren, PCFD #6

Doug Willis, PCFD #6
Bryan Pearson, PCFD #6

Keith Wright, PCFD #6
Baron Banks, PCFD #6

Judy Murphy, PCFD #6
Ed Goodlet, PCFD #8

Chuck King, PCFD #8
Gary McVay, PCFD #13

Andy McAfee, PCFD #14
Guy Allen, PCFD #16

Bob Vellias, PCFD #17


Gary Franz, PCFD #21

Kathy Hale, PCFD #21
Tony Judd, PCFD #21

Ryan Baskett, PCFD #21
Dan Packer, PCFD #22

John McDonald, PCFD #22

Garry Olson, PCFD #23

Steve Bailey, PCDEM

Wayne Wienholz, PCFPB

Chuck Frame, DNR

Janice Pacific, DNR


Charlie Burns, DNR

Joe Quinn, Attorney


Timothy Lowry, Public Works
Laura Worley, Fire Comm

Recorder Denise Menge

Flag Salute
Jack Andren led the flag salute.
Approval of Minutes

It was moved and seconded to approve the January 4, 2007 minutes.  MOTION CARRIED.
Treasurer’s Report

Kathy Hale presented the Treasurer’s Report.  There is a balance of $9,759.09 in the account.
Correspondence

No correspondence.  
Guest Speakers
Wayne Wienholz introduced the guest speaker, Timothy Lowry from the Public Works Department.  He is here to talk about porous pavement LID Roadways.  Research has been done on porous pavement by a third party.  Olympia and other cities are allowing the use of it a lot more.  A sign up sheet was passed around for anyone who is interested in going to some sites with porous pavement to see what they look like, etc.  The underlying soil is taken into account and it has been tested on a wide range of soil types.  Wayne asked if this is used for the entire roadway or just the road edges for extra width?  Timothy stated it is used for the whole road.  Developers can do another study if they want to vary from the standard.  It is for all vehicles to drive on, not just for emergency vehicle accesses.  Chuck Frame asked about freezing, thawing and weight limits.  There haven’t been any problems.  Porous pavement allows water to drain through and away.  The Planning and Building department recognizes the porous pavement with regards to storm water management.  There are different kinds of porous pavements:  asphalt, concrete and porous pavers.  It was asked if porous pavement is more expensive or less expensive than non-porous pavement.  Timothy stated the material itself tends to be more expensive.  However, integrated into the design approach, for example, a smaller retention pond can be used if using porous pavement, then it is more cost effective, etc.  The Association thanked Timothy Lowry for his presentation.
President Willis stated Gary Franz’s presentation will be presented later in the meeting.

OUTSIDE AGENCY REPORTS:

American Red Cross

No representative present.
Department of Emergency Management

Steve Bailey reported they have construction equipment on sight for the regional EOC.  It is a thirteen million dollar, fourteen month process.
A job announcement has been posted.  They are combining two (2) positions – the 911 program office and radio communications.  Don’t have to have technical background, more in managing projects and large amounts of money.

The 2007 grant process is starting.  Hopefully the representatives are involved in the committees which are meeting and strategizing.  The amount is approximately around the same as last year and seems to be holding steady.  The RCC boards direction to the equipment committee has been to consider other related organizations for needed equipment such as schools.  There is an RCC meeting next week.

The recent weather disasters have been enlightening.  There is FEMA recovery for the flood due to the presidential declaration.  They are awaiting a decision of whether or not a declaration will be made for the windstorms.  There has been over twenty million dollars claimed which FEMA pays 75% of.  It is the States decision on whether or not to pick up any or all of the remaining 25%.  The response issues went well, all things considered.  Issues are being worked through.  Given the magnitude and size of the events, all went well.  Tools were used for the first time – the Telecast call out was used six times.  Sheltering was a huge issue.  In the past we have relied on the American Red Cross and we will not be anymore.  DEM will be taking over sheltering and have already discussed this with the American Red Cross.  Citizen core groups and faith based agencies are working on a shelter planning activities.  A meeting was held earlier today.  There was an amazing outpouring of volunteer activities and help at the Riverview Estates outside of Sumner.  The Budhists came in and gave every residence $400.00 for necessities.  They gave a total of $10,000.00.
Dan Packer asked when the transition will take place and what will it look like?  Steve Bailey stated the transition will be soon.  They have talked to the Red Cross and they are looking at sites for supplies, ready to go shelters with staff assigned to them.  They will be contacting communities and agencies for possible shelter sites.  They are also working with the Humane Society for portable shelters for pets.  One shelter served 150 people three meals per day.  One of the biggest issues was that of security and the people going back to their homes at night.  Discussion followed.  The American Red Cross will still be utilized for single family fires, etc.  It will be a call between DEM and Red Cross when it becomes a larger incident.  DEM will be coordinating shelters with jurisdictions and it will be carefully coordinated.  
Research is being done on making flood advisories.  Discussion followed.
One thing that needs to be talked about is Incident Management Teams and regional unified communications between law enforcement and fire service.  One didn’t know what the other was doing.  Two mobile command unites were used, one in Puyallup and one in Orting.  The Federal law now states that we will use unified command.  The transition needs to happen and the IMT team would be a good answer to this.

EMS

No representative present.
Fire Marshal

Wayne Wienholz distributed the year end and monthly reports.  They did 257 fire investigations last year and 5300 inspections.  They were above their goal of 4500.  It was a busy year.  They have a couple of new faces in the office as well as a new plan reviewer.
State Chiefs/Western Chiefs

Dan Packer reported that the legislative season is upon us.  March 5th is the Joint Legislative Day in Olympia.  Registration starts at 8:30 a.m.  9:00 to 11:00 is reports from Commissioners, Chiefs and volunteers.  11:00 to 12:00 meet with delegation members.  12:00 to 2:00 is lunch in the Columbia room with delegation members.  The balance of the afternoon is used to meet with delegation members.  He would suggest that appointments be made now.
Dan reported on legislative issues:

Impact fees for fire districts has no bill # yet.  

The Regional Haz Mat is state funded.  There was a great hearing in the house committee.  State-wide funding provided for haz mat team capability.  House Bill # 1223 and Senate Bill # 5505.

The Auditor’s office has presented an idea of preventing Senior Public Officers to negotiate contracts under them where their salary is based on a percentage of the wages set in the contract.  Attorney Quinn is working on this as well.

The bid limit changed to $10,000.00.  House Bill # 1367, Senate Bill # 5337.  No hearing yet on this.

Multi-Year Lid Lifts – House Bill # 1369.  Discussion followed.  This is available for primaries and general elections only.

The County Auditor’s Association dropped a bill stipulating the dollar amount be named on the ballot title.  Senate Bill # 5418.  This is nearly impossible to do.  Discussion followed.  This might be tied to the fall elections issue.

Small Fire Districts Board size up to 7.  For larger or merged departments, a Board of 7 might be better than a Board of 5.  Senate Bill # 5432.  The State Council is remaining neutral on this issue.

Firefighter I training reimbursement – a reminder to submit for this.  It’s $600.00 per person.  Bryan Pearson stated one of the challenges with this is the money has to be encumbered before the training program is started.  Dan Packer stated Mike Matlick will be presenting different ways to use this money such as sewer retro fit at North Bend, etc.  If this doesn’t get used, it will go away.

A technical committee, ad hoc task force, for review of 296-305.  A work group was put together with L&I.  Next month is a meeting for comments to be reviewed with L&I.
March13th is the Presidents meeting.  He encouraged Doug Willis and Reggie Romines to attend.  Lunch will be provided.  The 14th is a Board meeting that they are welcome to attend as well.  This will be held in Yakima.

PS Clean Air Agency

No representative present. 
PC Fire Commissioners

President Willis introduced Bill Rankin who is the new Commissioners Association President.  Bill stated that everyone is welcome to attend the Commissioners meetings.
Dept. of Natural Resources

Chuck Frame reported there is a Forest Fire Response Agreement which is basically a DNR mutual aid agreement.  This is for non-jurisdiction fire response.  It has been around for three years.  A big portion of this is Attachment A which goes over how to dispatch fires and how to get paid for responses.  DNR pays, not Federal – that way it is a faster payment process.  DNR then gets reimbursed from the Federal government.  They are currently working through this with Mason County.  One of the questions that has come up is if the volunteers are still covered under the Pension and Relief plan and the answer is yes.  The department(s) would bill DNR for the volunteers total cost and then DNR would pay the department(s) and then the department(s) would pay their volunteers.  It is being researched whether or not once a department pays a volunteer, does that make them a paid employee.  Chuck will e-mail the draft agreement to Denise to be forwarded to the group.
Chuck Frame introduced Charlie Burns who has found a grant.  Charlie reported they have received a Wildland Urban Interface Grant.  They are hiring a contractor that will start in about one month.  He distributed copies of the Structure Protection Evacuation plans.  Risk assessments will need to be done and this will be a community-wide program.  The contractor will be contacting the departments involved.
Janice Pacific reported she is trying to get together a group of people for putting together an outdoor burning campaign to educate people.  The first meeting was held yesterday.  The next meeting is scheduled for February 21st from 1:00 to 4:00 in Maple Valley at Station 81.
DIVISION REPORTS:

EMS

Judy Murphy reported the Pandemic Flu planning is moving forward.  They are in the last phase of working with the hospital groups.  The anti-viral and how to get the treatments to the first responders in a timely manner is still being discussed.  They are working with the State Council to figure out where people live no matter where they work, to have them go to the nearest site to where they live rather than to their work.  February 28th is an all day exercise looking at this plan.  Everyone is encouraged to attend.  You can contact either Judy Murphy or the Health Department to sign up.  A Mass Fatality Planning meeting was held yesterday.  Discussion followed.

The Divert Committee is meeting next week.  Divert has changed significantly and phenomenal strides have been made on the medical side.

An EKG class was held this last year and they are putting together a quality improvement class for 2007 and a medical legal class in 2008.

IRIS program is back in view – this is the patient tracking system for large scale events.  It is in the second phase and being tested in East Pierce, Tacoma and Rural Metro.

Training – MetroTraining
Kelvin Johnson reported the Metro training group is growing larger.  They met last month.  February 14th drill will be held at Central Pierce.  Contact Bryan Pearson for more information.  The March 14th drill will be held at Tacoma Fire Department.  Contact Dale Vaughn for more information.  Since the group is getting so large, they are looking at possibly holding the drill on two different days or holding an east/west or north/south drill to accommodate everyone.
DEM has portal training classes scheduled as well as Section Chief classes.  Also a reminder that ICS 300 and 400 Command Level classes are required by September 2007.
COMMITTEE REPORTS:

Education Committee

Nothing at this time.
Program/Speaker Committee

The speaker for next month is an HR Team Building/Employee Evaluations consultant who has been working with Graham, Paula Dillard.  If anyone has any ideas or suggestions for future speaker programs, please forward them to Reggie Romines.
Legislative Caucus Committee

Nothing at this time.
Audit Committee- DORMANT
Nominating Committee - DORMANT
Banquet Committee – Awards Committee

Wayne Weinholz asked if anyone had any problems with the location of the banquet and if anyone would mind if it was held there again this year?  There were no objections.
Emergency Management Committee/Air Ops

Nothing at this time.
Fire Marshal Task Force

Nothing at this time.
HB 1756/RCW 52.33 Response Time Reporting Committee

Ruth Obadal stated she is curious as to how many agencies have ahd their elected officials adopt a level of service.  Also, how are they posting or making this information available?  Discussion followed.  Dan Packer stated he would like to see the State Chiefs be the repository for this information.  It would be good to have a standardized reporting system in place for this.
Unfinished Business

Nothing at this time.
New Business
A. Jack Andren recommended as RCC representative.  It was moved and seconded for Jack Andren to replace Paul Webb as the RCC representative.  MOTION CARRIED.
B. Ken Sharp recommended as Resource Committee Rep.  It was moved and seconded for Ken Sharp to replace Jack Andren as the Resource Committee representative.  MOTION CARRIED.
C. Jim Jaques to represent PCFCA at 2/28 pandemic flu table top exercise.   This was discussed earlier in the meeting.
D. Need a representative on DEM’s vulnerable populations disaster planning committee.  President Willis stated this request has come from Steve Bailey and the Executive Board feels a Pub Ed person might be best for this committee.  Steve stated this came out of Katrina and what was learned in the recent storms.  This would be for the state licensed care facilities to be better prepared for sheltering in place, etc.  They are establishing a committee with the Health and Human Services people and would also like a Fire Service representative.  Please be thinking of someone in your department who could be on this.
E. Report from Greg Miller and Jack Andren on Pierce/Rapid Responder.  Jack Andren reported they had a meeting at Lakewood Police Department and they will be meeting again next week.  The emphasis is on the goal of having the information shared and consolidated.  Also, Pierce Responder has had a name change to School Threat Systems.
Jack distributed a hand out on the Resource Committee and the grant process.  The Resource Committee had bought stuff and some of it didn’t fit a risk.  Last year, the process was changed to where the plan has to identify risk and how the risk fits into what is being asked for.  So, if there is no risk, there is no money.  The Resource Committee is meeting on the 14th.
Good of the Order

Dan Packer stated he announced last month and wanted to congratulate John McDonald on being promoted to Deputy Chief.
Jeff Jensen reported he received a call from the Fire Act grant folks.  They have three open grants and they have put together a workshop to assist people writing grants.  The workshop will be held on March 1st at 9:00 a.m. at the Training Center.  Flyers are available with more information.  Jeff will e-mail the flyer to Denise to forward out to everyone.
Chuck Frame stated required wildland training is now available on-line by googling “wfstar”.

Rick Bleecker stated the Association needs to decide if we are going to do a fundraiser this year and if so, someone needs to be appointed to start working on it now.  Is anyone willing to take on the golf tournament?  President Willis stated if no one is willing to coordinate it, then we won’t have one this year.  Gary Franz stated that Reggie Romines may be interested in taking this on.

President Willis stated that Wayne provided lunch last month and we tried the box lunches this month.  Wayne has offered to cook lunch again next month at Edgewood.

President Willis called for a five minute break at 1:15.  Gary Franz will give his presentation on a County-Wide Station Numbering Plan after the break.

President Willis called the meeting back to order at 1:25.

Gary Franz gave his presentation – see attached powerpoint.  He stated that he is not here to “sell” his idea.  This is something that Graham is moving forward on and when he had talked to Paul Webb, Paul suggested this be shared with the Association members.
Jack Andren stated the current numbering system was adopted by the PCFCA.  It was suggested a committee be formed to look at and report back.  Andy McAfee stated this was done 12 to 14 years ago and his concern is that this isn’t done every 12 to 14 years as it does cost money with replacing placards, etc.  He has an open mind to changing.  Discussion followed.  Dan Packer stated there is value in the word versus the number.  Discussion took place regarding the confusion of numbering and how it is said versus how it looks on a screen, for example, 2-11 (two – eleven) versus 21-1 (twenty-one – one).  Although they sound very different, they look very similar, etc.  More discussion followed.

It was decided to put together a task force that will meet and work on this quickly.  It was moved and seconded to form a committee to discuss a county-wide numbering system.  MOTION CARRIED.

The committee members are:  Gary McVay, Gary Franz, John McDonald, Laura Worley, Jack Andren and/or Keith Wright, Guy Allen, Eric Watson and Garry Olson.

The committee was directed to meet twice and present something at the next meeting.

Adjournment
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 2:15 p.m.

The next PCFCA meeting will be March 1, 2007 at Edgewood.
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